

A Rapid Review of the Literature on Whole Family Approach



Health and Social Care



Key Findings

Conceptual overview

- There is limited conceptual clarity in terms of a definition of a whole family approach (WFA) and the literature uses a number of different terms to refer to these interventions.
- WFA interventions are characterised by an adherence to a core set of principles. These include: working collaboratively with families as a unit and as individuals to identify their collective and respective needs; providing timely and flexible support; taking a holistic approach by considering substance use within its wider context and addressing associated needs; reinforcing existing relationships and making use of individual strengths; addressing stigma and other barriers to services.
- How families are defined and understood is central to the successful implementation of WFA interventions. The has been a general shift in our understanding of family structures from primarily defined according to biological ties, to a wider more socially constructed concept which includes individuals not directly related. In order to successfully achieve a WFA's aim of supporting the family as a whole as well as its individual members, a clear definition of family is needed which captures the reality and complexity of all family structures.
- The wider context in which substance use occurs and its driving factors (e.g. poverty, trauma) needs to be considered and addressed when providing support to individuals and families affected by substance use.

Examples of best practice

- Involving all members of families affected by substance use in the design and delivery of WFA interventions (co-design) is associated with positive outcomes. Research highlights variance in how families and practitioners identify and prioritise needs. Effective interventions are those that acknowledge and differentiate between the individual needs of different family members and the collective needs of the family unit, and tailors support to the family as a whole as well as to individual members of the family (e.g. parents or children).
- Long term, consistent and timely support and good therapeutic relationships are associated with an increased likelihood of positive outcomes. The interventions reviewed operated between a few weeks to a year, and service users reported the general need for longer term support and for interventions to be implemented early in order to be preventative, rather than when families have reached a crisis point. A flexible approach was reported to be required to accommodate the specific needs of service users and reduce barriers to access (e.g. flexible appointment times, communication by phone, being available out-of-hours).
- WFA interventions that adopt a holistic approach to substance use, acknowledging and responding to the range of needs experienced by families are associated with positive outcomes. This may be by providing practical support for non-substance use specific needs (e.g. parenting

support, navigating access to other services) in addition to substance use specific support. There is evidence for improved substance use outcomes (e.g. reduced substance use, increased take-up of and retention of use treatment); increased resilience; improved communication and stronger relationships; reduced isolation; reduced incidence of negative emotions; improved educational outcomes for children.

- Peer support within WFA interventions, e.g. engaging in peer discussions, has a positive effect on substance use outcomes as well as across other domains (e.g. reduced isolation, improved communication, increased understanding of the impact of substance use on other family members) and receives positive feedback from people with lived experience.
- Outreach workers can contribute to reducing barriers to access and promote engagement with support and treatment services. Families report that having someone making the complex procedures of formal child protection understandable to them and giving them the confidence and skills to advocate for themselves is important.

Workforce Implications

- Challenging negative attitudes and stigma towards people who use substances in the workforce is essential to addressing barriers to engagement. Suggestions for doing so include involving practitioners with lived experience and increasing awareness of drivers and contextual factors of substance use.
- There is a need for specific skills training to transition from individualbased to family-orientated practice; improve communication with service users; for trauma-informed practice; and to increase practitioners' understanding of the psychological dimensions of their work. The potential benefits of this in promoting workforce wellbeing and reduce turnover are noted.
- Inter-agency collaboration is needed when adopting a WFA. Suggested
 effective practices include clear pathways to referral/access; the appointment
 of a lead professional; the adoption of clear protocols for case-management
 and information sharing across agencies; regular inter-agency meetings. This
 may require structural and ideological change within services.

Contents

1. Introduction	5
2. Methodology	6
3. Policy Background	7
4. Literature review	9
4.1 How are families defined?	9
4.2 How is substance use understood?	10
4.3 How is Whole Family Approach defined?	11
4.4 Examples of good practice	13
4.4.1 Involving families in design and delivery of services	14
4.4.2 Long term and time-sensitive	15
4.4.3 Taking a holistic approach	17
4.4.4 Outreach workers	19
4.4.5 Peer support	20
4.5 Workforce implications	21
4.5.1 Training	22
4.5.2 Negative attitudes and stigma	23
4.5.3 Inter-agency collaboration	23
4.6 Limitations with the existing evidence base	24
4.6.1 Sample size	24
4.6.2 Family composition	25
5. Conclusion	27
5.1 Further areas for investigation	27
6. References	28
Appendix A : Search Strategy	33

1. Introduction

Research undertaken with people with lived experience of problem alcohol and drug use and their family members indicates that harms extend beyond the person using alcohol or drugs (see <u>Ask the Family</u>). Family members are often involved in providing support to their loved ones who use substances, trying to keep family life going or even keeping the family together, while also being affected by an array of intersectional harms themselves.

Ms Sturgeon, in her role as First Minister, announced a <u>national mission</u> to reduce drug related deaths and harms in January 2021. This is supported by an additional investment of £250 million over the next parliament, with £18 million of this being made available through four funds. Of these, the Children and Families Fund has allocated £3 million to improve support and access to services for children, young people and families affected by substance use. It focuses on community-based organisations delivering frontline services with significant experience in supporting children and families affected by substance use. This fund is intended to help these organisations to sustain, stabilise or increase capacity; extend or improve services; and/or address identified gaps in service provision.

In December 2021, the Scottish Government published a framework for the implementation of Whole Family Approaches (WFAs) and Family Inclusive Practice (FIP) in Scotland: <u>Families Affected by Drug and Alcohol Use in Scotland</u>. This was developed through a multi-agency Whole Family Approach/Family Inclusive Practice Working Group. The Scottish Government has provided Alcohol and Drug Partnerships (ADPs) with an additional £3.5 million per year over the life of the Parliament to implement this framework locally.

As part of the working group's action plan to implement a Whole Family Approach (WFA) to address alcohol and drug-related harms, a rapid review of the evidence and best practice examples of WFAs in the context of substance use was conducted. This will support the development and delivery of Family Inclusive Practice (FIP) learning and skills development in the workforce.

This report presents the findings of the evidence review, focussing on examples of best practice in terms of family support to inform an understanding of existing WFA interventions in the context of substance use. It identifies the overarching themes and gaps in the existing literature on FIP by exploring key concepts, identifying evidence of good practice and the implications this has for the training and learning development of substance use practitioners and wider workforce.

It should be noted that whole family support, while being present in a small number of areas in Scotland, has not been embedded in local state services in the majority of areas (Scottish Government, 2021: p.33). The literature consulted therefore predominantly makes reference to work undertaken in England, Wales and Northern Ireland, as well as internationally where relevant, These are consulted with relevance to the Scottish context in terms of exploring 'what works' in discussing examples of best practice and implications for workforce development.

2. Methodology

A rapid review of the published literature on FIP and a WFA in the context of substance use was undertaken. Key terms used in the field of family support and substance use were identified from an initial scoping of policy and academic literature flagged by the Whole Family Approach Implementation Working Group. These terms were then used to formulate a search strategy. A full list of search terms is found in Appendix A.

The initial search was conducted through Google Scholar in October 2022. The following inclusion criteria were applied to refine the search parameters:

- Research with a date of publication between 2002 and 2022
- Publications in English
- Systemic reviews, evidence reviews, literature reviews, primary academic research and journal articles; and grey literature such as theses, government reports, guidance documents and pilot projects
- Research that focussed on:
 - Conceptual understandings of family support in the context of substance use,
 - o Examples of whole family interventions in the context of substance use,
 - Assessments of the effectiveness of WFAs in improving outcomes across substance use and other domains (including mental health),
 - o Best/good practice for aspects of family inclusive practice,
 - Experiences and perspectives of people who have accessed or worked on whole family orientated services, and
 - Discussions on the implication whole family approaches have in terms of changing institutional cultures, upskilling, training and workforce retention.

A number of publications were eliminated following a title and abstract sift. Additional literature was identified using a snowballing approach applied to the bibliographies of relevant publications. A resulting total of 49 papers were included in this review and analysed thematically and presented as a narrative synthesis.

A wide evidence base was reviewed, including qualitative and quantitative primary data and broader theoretical engagements with the field of family practice. The quality of the sources consulted was variable and a quality assurance protocol was applied where appropriate. Specifically, each paper was assessed based on its methodological rigour by taking into consideration the sample size, sample demographics, researcher reflexivity, clarity of research questions, discussion of limitations and – where it was the disciplinary norm – whether the paper had been peer-reviewed. Any research limitations have been noted in reporting the findings in this review.

It is important to highlight that while there are known connections between substance use and other health and social care issues, including mental health conditions, these fall beyond the scope of this review.

3. Policy Background

One of the Scottish Government's core public health priorities is to reduce the harms from alcohol and drugs, with a particular emphasis on reducing drug-related deaths (Public Health Scotland, 2020). Rights, Respect and Recovery (RRR) and the Scottish Government's National Mission to reduce drug related deaths and harms place a specific focus on the needs of children, young people and families affected by substance use. Outcome 6 of the National Mission Plan 2022-26 recognises that a loved one's substance use can cause hardship and trauma to families and that dedicated support is required to empower and enable them to support the recovery of their loved one.

The Scottish Government's National Principles for Holistic Whole Family Support sets out that support should address the needs of the entire family while being underpinned by children's rights. It should be tailored to the respective needs of individual families, non-stigmatising, timely and sustainable, empower the service use and build on existing strengths within the family and their wider community. Finally, it should be delivered collaboratively and seamlessly by a skilled and supported workforce that is able to promote the approach in a way that is accessible and understandable to families. These principles echo the ten driving principles underpinning intensive family support outlined in The Promise, itself a pledge to support families to stay together in a safe and loving environment, and reduce the number of children who are taken into care.

The prioritisation of a WFA within RRR and the National Mission aligns with the commitments established in The Promise and its focus on expanding family support so that it is consistently available for all families across Scotland. Central to this is around providing holistic support that addresses the needs of children and adults within a family at the time of need rather than at crisis point. Delivering on the Promise requires wholesale change in the way current child, adult and family-based services operate, with a central focus on valuing families, providing long-term support beyond the established norm, building trusting relationships. It emphasises the need for services to move beyond set risk-based approaches to child protection to keep families together by sustaining meaningful and loving interpersonal relationships within families and identifying, interrupting and addressing intergenerational causes of trauma. It also highlights the importance of collaboration between alcohol and drug services and statutory children's services, and requires services to prioritise the needs and safety of both children, parents and adults affected by substance use.

These aims and principles are captured by a number of strategies across the Scottish Government. Getting Our Priorities Right (GOPR) – the Scottish Government guidance for services working with children, young people and families affected by substance use – recommends that children and adult services in Scotland adopt a whole family approach when assessing the needs of families affected by substance use.

GOPR sits within the context of Getting It Right For Every Child (GIRFEC)'s¹ national practice model², with professionals in the Team Around the Child and Family working together to coordinate support through a Child's Plan³. GIRFEC is founded on an integrated, relationship-based, co-ordinated approach that emphasises that support is effective when it works with the strengths of individuals and whole families, alongside providing professional support in an open, collaborative and dignifying way.

This approach is supported through the Children and Young People (Scotland) Act 2014 Part 3, regarding Children's Services Planning and the associated part 3 statutory guidance, which identifies a number of tasks and duties over each three-year planning, delivery and reporting cycle. The local Children's Services Plan (CSP) outlines how partners will collaborate to deliver services, support and improvement activity that addresses national and locally-identified priorities in improving outcomes for children, young people and families. It is not limited to children but encompasses services that support adult parents or carers and young people in the transition between children and adults services. The CSP considers the need of all children and young people living in the area as well as the specific needs of certain groups. It includes local provision of holistic whole family support where the impact of alcohol and drug use is a factor. Along the Child Protection Committee, the Alcohol and Drugs Partnership is key to ensuring that a holistic and joined-up whole-system approach is in place that includes prevention, early intervention and targeted support in the development and delivery of each area's CSP.

There is an overarching desire to work collaboratively within and across agencies with families and communities, to develop and redesign services to better support families in protecting children and those affected by substance use in respectful, trauma-informed and rights-based ways (Gentile and Clapton, 2021). This trend within the Scottish context also sits within a broader shift towards the UK's 'Think Family' agenda (see Thoburn et al, 2013; Bunting et al, 2017; Gentile and Clapton, 2021).

-

¹ This is the the Scottish Government's approach to supporting children and young people, including those affeced by substance use. GIRFEC takes a strengths-based approach by working in partnership with families, and seeks to offer preventative support to improve outcomes for children, young people and families.

² This is based on an approach that understands families have resilience, strengths, skills and capacities that need to be utilised to ensure that the whole family (children and adults) can thrive.

³ Child's plan - Getting it right for every child (GIRFEC) - gov.scot (www.gov.scot)

4. Literature review

4.1 How are families defined?

How families are defined has changed over time within the academic literature, with implications for the implementation of a 'whole' family approach. While the family unit was traditionally defined and understood as being heterosexual, living together and determined by biological ties (Williams, 2004), contemporary sociological thought has highlighted an increasing diversification of family compositions and practices. This has included an increase in single parent families, cohabitating parents, same-sex parents, transnational families and changes in the gendered caring norms within families (Walsh and Mason, 2018). Such a conceptual transition has been underpinned by a shift from a definition of the family as being purely biologically determined to also being socially constructed (Morgan cited in Walsh and Mason, 2018). This reflects the ways in which families report experiencing relatedness, which increasingly includes non-biologically related individuals (Smart, 2007) and a focus being placed on the practical contribution made by different individuals to family life and caring responsibilities through the roles performed and tasks undertaken (Walsh and Mason, 2018).

Notably, in spite of this expanding definition of the family, a gendered asymmetry is often highlighted in the literature (Mendoza et al, 2010). Some literature reports that emphasis is routinely placed on the mother-child relationship (Walsh and Mason, 2018) and the effect of a parent's substance use on children has been reported to be considered more severe when it relates to a mother as opposed to a father. This is despite research emphasising the importance of the father-child relationship (Lewis and Lamb, 2007). As a result, mothers who use substances may face additional barriers to accessing therapeutic support due to increased feeling of shame or guilt, fear of having their children removed from their care and feeling they are subject to increased scrutiny and judgement regarding their capacity to care for their children (Thompson, 2022). This can in turn lead to the development a deep-rooted reluctance around support from social services, thus creating a further barrier to treatment and support (Thompson, 2022).

In the context of implementing a Whole Family Approach (WFA) in Scotland, the definition of the family needs to capture the reality and complexity of all family structures in order to successfully achieve its aim of supporting the family as a whole as well as its individual members. An incomplete understanding and definition of the family risks withholding support from individuals affected by a loved one's substance use and failing to involve the right individual's in a person's substance use treatment. Research with people with lived experience has shown that this can result in feelings of distress and defeat as individuals are forced to work with multiple different, connected yet distinct services and with professionals addressing the needs of individuals rather than those of the family as a whole (Webb et al, 2014; Gentile and Clapton, 2021). The existing evidence base acknowledges that these are longstanding issues that affect how service users interact and engage with WFA practices and which therefore need to be addressed by substance use practitioners deploying these interventions.

The evidence base on WFA in the context of substance use emphasises the role of families in treatment. Morris et al (2008) see the family as a basis of support for family members with problem alcohol or drug use. It is acknowledged that substance use affects families in numerous ways by affecting rituals, roles, routines, communication, social life, finances, relationships and interactions (Velleman and Templeton, 2007). Exposure to parental substance use can shape a child in a number of ways. The literature emphasises that children and young people are particularly vulnerable to the effects of substance use in their family and primarily focusses on the negative outcomes. Children and young people may be subject to experiences of violence or neglect, have to adopt responsibilities or parenting roles at an early age and can experience negative emotions such as shame, guilt, fear, anger and embarrassment. Children may also experience neurodevelopmental effects if exposed to substances in utero (Velleman and Templeton, 2007; Mitchell and Burgess, 2009; Templeton, 2012; Gentile and Clapton, 2021; Ordord et al, 2010). This may result in behavioural or emotional difficulties, such as low self-worth, reduced confidence, difficulties in forming relationships with their peers, underachieving in school (due to the impact of correlated poor attendance and lower involvement in extra-curricular activities), social isolation, premature maturity, or early alcohol and drug use (Templeton et al, 2006; Velleman and Templeton, 2007).

Family support has acknowledged the wide range of effects substance use can have on whole family systems, resulting in the adoption of three types of family interventions. These are (1) services for families that focus on entry to treatment for the person using substances, (2) practices that include the direct involvement of family members in the treatment of the person using substances and (3) services that aim to meet the needs of affected family members in their own right (Copello et al., 2005). Despite there being strong evidence that family members are negatively affected by a relative's substance use and it is also true that family involvement reduces distress, enhances coping skills and improves family functioning (Kourgiantakis et al, 2021). Current research has however focussed predominantly on substance use outcomes and includes less information about other outcomes (Copello, 2006; Velleman et al, 2005).

4.2 How is substance use understood?

While the evidence base acknowledges the longstanding effects of substance use on families, it also identifies entrenched narratives in existing family support that place a primary focus on substance use to the possible exclusion of addressing wider needs. For instance, research suggests that social services can focus their attention on a particular issue without taking into account the broader familial context, or consider an issue as affecting an individual rather than an entire family unit (Gentile and Clapton, 2021).

A number of publications challenge the way in which substance use is understood and approached within family inclusive practices. Rethinking the drivers and experience of substance use is key in informing the formation of a WFA. This is explored in relation to challenging existing institutional cultures that take a risk averse approach to assessing substance use, with family support for the most part being seen as a reactive, deficit model, where parents who use substances are defined in negative terms (e.g. the risk and harms they may pose to their children)

and where positive aspects are disregarded or undervalued (Tew et al, 2016; Morris et al, 2017).

Despite a public health approach to substance use adopted in Scotland – in contrast to the criminal justice model that underscores UK Government policy around substance use – research in a Scottish context often makes reference to UK policy, suggesting that this may still affect overall attitudes. The evidence suggests that this may present people who use substances as failing to exercise good judgement in taking up opportunities to become hard working individuals and families (Featherstone et al, 2016; Tew et al, 2016; Morris et al, 2017). Moreover, this places responsibility at an individual level, frames substance use as inherently aberrant and reflecting of an individual's general failing, and disempowers individuals by not taking into account any positive contributions. It is argued extensively that this deficit model of substance use diverts attention away from systemic drivers of harm (Gupta et al, 2014; Featherstone et al, 2017; Flacks, 2019) and, as noted above, is intrinsically gendered (Thompson, 2022).

There has been a shift towards acknowledging the wider context in which substance use occurs within the evidence base. Increasingly the argument is being made that the wider context in which substance use occurs and of which it can be a symptom needs to be considered and taken into account when providing support to individuals and families affected by substance use (Gentile and Clapton, 2021). Kroll and Taylor (2009) see drug use as symptomatic of a complex range of longstanding psychosocial factors as well as being the cause of additional difficulties, while Forrester et al (2013) acknowledge that a range of issues, including poverty and deprivation, can lead to poor childhood outcomes. Further, Velleman et al (2005) argue that family influence does not exist in a vacuum. There are also other important determinants in substance use, including: intra-personal factors, peer influence and wider community and environmental factors such as media influence. advertising, and environmental deprivation that must be taken into account in understanding the causes of substance use and in corresponding approaches to prevention and intervention practices (Velleman et al, 2005). Family support is therefore seen to sit within a changing policy landscape that has moved from a deficit framework of parenting to one that acknowledges and seeks to address these wider drivers of substance use, seeing substance use as a symptom of larger systemic issues.

4.3 How is Whole Family Approach defined?

Attempts to reframe understandings of the family and of substance use more generally – moving away from deficit narratives of substance use as inherently aberrant to considering its wider context and drivers – have acted as a foundation for the development of the core principles of a whole family approach. However, family support as a whole (within which WFA sits) is largely poorly theorised and articulated, with few studies including a clear and explicit definition (Devaney and Dolan, 2017; Leonard et al, 2018). It has been described as a 'slippery concept' (Frost et al, 2003) and there is a lack of consensus in the literature in terms of what it entails, when it is applicable, its value as a service or the practicalities of its implementation (Devaney and Dolan, 2017).

A lack of definitional clarity was evident in the initial scope of the literature, revealing an array of differing terminology that broadly spoke to practices adopted in family support. However, an assessment of these approaches revealed broad conceptual crossovers in terminology, with no clear differences in ethos or application. From the outset, it was clear that there was limited conceptual clarity or distinction as to what constitutes whole family approach or family inclusive practice, or how they differ from the likes of family-focussed practice or family-based **interventions**. As a result, the evidence base works around the iteration of a series of core principles that cut across a range of family support interventions and broadly define these as a "continuum of advice, support and specialist help starting in the community and signposting the family towards early, less traumatic interventions" (Audit Commission cited in Devaney and Dolan, 2017: p.11). Family support seeks to give children and young people the opportunity to reach their full potential by helping and empowering families and strengthening communities (Devaney and Dolan, 2017). It is underpinned by the principles of prevention, strengths-based, developing resilience, realising rights; and rooted within an ethos of collaboration between professionals, people who use substances and their family members (Pinkerton et al, 2004; Devaney and Dolan, 2017).

Taking into account he above, and for the sake of clarity, this report uses 'whole family approach' as an umbrella term for the range of terminology used in the literature (e.g. family-focussed work, family inclusive practice) and therefore applies this term when discussing the evidence, regardless of what terminology was used in the publications. Whole family approach, as described in RRR, is taken to mean an approach to service provision that is co-ordinated, holistic and offers support to families as a collective unit, but also acknowledges that individual members of the family are affected by substance use as well as a range of other factors, as discussed in this report.

This definition acknowledges that individual family members are in need of support in their own right (Gentile and Clapton, 2021). It is generally agreed upon that WFAs should be underpinned by a commitment to giving families the tools to work together to identify their needs and generate solutions and goals (Devaney and Dolan, 2017; Scottish Government, 2021). All members of a given family (however that family defines itself) should be consulted and included at all stages of service provision and evaluation, thereby ensuring that services capture diversity across race, gender and sexuality in providing positive and consistent support for all families in a responsive and safe way. This should be balanced with being mindful of the specific needs of individuals within the family, where necessary intervening to safeguard individuals, and taking into account the strengths and fragilities of relationships (Scottish Government, 2021). A WFA should involve multi-agency collaboration that acknowledges and challenges systemic barriers to participation, the stigma experienced by people who use substances and their families, and the gendered effect on parental rights (Scottish Government, 2021).

Within the context of substance use a WFA is linked with approaches to treatment and support that acknowledge the centrality of structural factors in a way that is often neglected in the individualised assessments and interventions that typically characterise family support (Gentile and Clapton, 2021). As Morris et al state, a whole family approach ought to 'understand [that] the parents and children's

difficulties are more often [...] a function of exclusion rather than a cause' (2008: p.83).

When the wider context in which substance use and its associated harms occurs is considered, responsibility can no longer be placed at an individual level. Central to this is emphasising the state's responsibility (as opposed to the parents) assuming experiences of harm are the product of wider social determinants, such as poverty (Featherstone, 2016).

Underpinning a WFA is a broader commitment to family resilience e.g. the ability to adapt or to overcome adversity (Gentile and Clapton, 2021) as a means of safeguarding children's wellbeing. Family resilience is defined as a family's ability to 'maintain its established patterns of functioning after being challenged and confronted by risk factors', and reflects 'the family's ability to recover quickly from trauma or a stressful event causing or requiring changes in organisation of the family' (Kalil, 2003: p.11).

A WFA aims to build a family's resilience by giving them the space to identify their own problems and to coproduce their own solutions, implementing restorative practices, and supporting them to find constructive solutions (Morris et al, 2017). This is largely underpinned by the core principle that family support should be strengths-based, i.e. drawing on the existing strengths of families, challenging cultures of blame and encouraging parental empowerment (Thompson, 2022).

This is paired with demands for a WFA to be trauma-informed. WFAs are seen to offer innovative, proactive and preventative models in contrast to traditional medicalised narratives of diagnosis and treatment. This is an approach that acknowledges and responds to trauma (identifying signs and symptoms) and works collaboratively to ensure that services do not re-traumatise individuals. Instead they facilitate access to counselling or group support, and provide safe environments based on trust, collaboration, choice and empowerment. A trauma-informed approach also challenges asymmetrical power relations between service users and workers by prioritising strengths-based practice and encourages a whole organisational shift in ideology (McCarthy et al, 2020). WFA interventions should be person-centred and recognise that pathways to recovery are complex and different for everyone, and may be accompanied by setbacks and relapses (McCarthy et al, 2020).

Finally, a WFA is underpinned by a commitment to the realisation of human rights. Specifically, a WFA seeks to affirm the dignity and equal rights of all members of the family (Featherstone et al, 2016). Children's rights, as per the United Nations Convention on the Rights of the Child (UNCRC), are entangled and inseparable from those of their parents, family and community as the latter are considered essential to the nurturance, fulfilment and safekeeping of children.

4.4 Examples of good practice

There is an extensive body of literature assessing the effectiveness of family based interventions in the context of substance use. They are predominantly academic and grey literature reviews of pilot projects and have focussed on describing the

practicalities of family support interventions in reducing drug-related harms and exploring their outcomes across a range of substance use, social, emotional and behavioural domains. This section explores these studies in detail, focussing on examples of best or good practice with relevance to the Scottish context.

It is important to note that the majority of the literature on best practice consists of evaluations where the effectiveness of the service as a whole is assessed, without necessarily differentiating between the multiple different techniques and strategies used within these interventions to engage with different members of the family. This means that while there is a clear indication that WFA interventions work, it is not necessarily possible to attribute positive outcomes to specific elements of the interventions. Moreover, variations in the methodology employed by the different research studies (e.g sample size, use of qualitative and quantitative empirical material, location of each study) makes direct comparison difficult.

4.4.1 Involving families in design and delivery of services

The literature suggests that support services designed and delivered in consultation with families resulted in goal specific, measurable and realistic interventions. The evidence specifically emphasises the importance and effectiveness of not judging or giving up on families, treating them differently to how they are accustomed to being treated, identifying what motivates them and making use of existing strengths at an individual and family level to collaboratively develop treatment or support plans tailored to their needs (Mitchel and Burgess 2009; McCarthy et al, 2020; Circle, 2020⁴; Thompson, 2022). Successful interventions often involved an initial period of engagement and assessment with the entire family to identify their needs at an individual and family level. Key to this approach is engaging with families both as collective units with shared needs and as individuals within that unit with their own specific needs (Burgess, 2011). Where family members included children, focus was often placed on helping parents understand their children's needs (Mitchel and Burgess, 2009; Copello et al, 2005; Gentile and Clapton, 2021). Children should be provided with opportunities to express their feelings and experiences about the family situation and may benefit from being facilitated to contribute in discussion with their parents and adult members of the family (Mitchel and Burgess, 2009).

The evidence links involving families in the design and delivery of WFA interventions with the adoption of therapeutic approaches and relationship-based practice. Evaluation research suggests that these contribute to positive working relationships between professionals and service users, with the later reporting feeling less judged and perceiving professional staff as more honest, helpful and attentive (Alderson et al, 2022). This is supported by other research that found that the use of restorative approaches in family services promotes whole family, relationship and strengths-based services. A restorative approach is underpinned by the ethos that repairing or resolving harm is best achieved by building on or strengthening relationships rather than penalising those involved (Williams, 2019). This commitment to resolving harm

are undertaken with sensitivity with regards to child protection.

_

⁴ Circle demonstrates an array of good practice examples. Specifically, emphasis is placed on crossagency working, whether that be through referral agencies or working with parents to access additional services. There are also clear protocols for confidentiality and information sharing, which

is enacted via a commitment to collaboration, voluntary participation, respect, trust, non-discrimination, safety and honesty.

Successful interventions that worked collaboratively with families and the person using substances included network therapy, behavioural family counselling, and motivational enhancement therapy, solution-focussed therapy and motivational interviewing among others (Williams, 2019; Kourgiantajis et al, 2021). The former are types of relapse prevention interventions utilising the support network of the person using substances (Galanter et al, 2002; Glazer et al, 2003; Galanter et al, 2004; Copello et al, 2006), while the other interventions seek to develop resiliency and strengthen support networks around the person using substances. Forrester et al (2008) argue that techniques such as motivational interviewing enable professionals and families to address resistance, behaviour change and confrontation – common issues that need to be challenged in the pursuit of good practice.

The importance of involving families in the design and delivery process is demonstrated in Gentile and Clapton's work (2021), which found that there was a clear disconnect between how families and referrers assessed and prioritised needs. Specifically, referrers considered supporting children's emotional and behavioural needs to be the top priority, while families tended to identify unmet material needs (e.g. poverty, housing, benefits and debt) as their primary concern (Gentile and Clapton, 2021). Central to this discrepancy may be that referrers were interpreting substance use as the cause of family issues as opposed to a 'symptom' of wider driving factors (e.g. poverty). This wider context in which substance use occurs also needs to be considered in order to meet the needs of the family.

4.4.2 Long term and time-sensitive

The importance of both appropriately timed and long term interventions was a key theme in the literature with regards to best practice. A practical issue identified in the evidence base was that all interventions operated on a relatively short term basis due to conditions surrounding their funding. The majority of projects lasted between 4 weeks to three months, with the longest running for just over a year (Murphy et al, 2010). This variability in the duration of interventions was raised throughout the evidence base as a matter of concern, and the effectiveness of WFAs in producing positive outcomes was largely ascribed to the provision of long-term and time sensitive interventions.

Service users were commonly cited as reporting that they wished for projects to run longer or that they felt that they needed longer term support, with Copello et al (2006) finding that families are often "left hanging" when they reach the threshold for participation. Furthermore, Templeton's (2012) exploration of the MPACT project found that families wanted the project to continue after the 8 week period as they felt that they needed ongoing support or would like to include other members of the family. Participants also felt that the sessions themselves were rushed. The short term nature of certain interventions made participants feel like they were unable to maintain changes in the long term and that children, specifically, were left without support afterwards (Templeton, 2012). This concern is echoed by a number of researchers who argue that a short term "fix" is insufficient and that services must to be designed to allow families to return for a "top-up" of support (Burgess, 2011;

Tunstill and Blewett, 2015). A longer timeframe for "bedding-in" is also highlighted as crucial for effective inter-agency collaboration (Alderson et al, 2022).

In addition, in order to be effective, a WFA must be taken from the outset rather than as a last resort for families in crisis and should not distinguish between families with children and those without in terms of importance (Tew et al, 2016). While in ethos WFA seeks to offer family support as a preventative measure (see Kroll and Taylor, 2009), it was not uncommon throughout the evidence base for support to be provided only to families at crisis point (Nagle and Watson, 2008; Mitchell and Burgess, 2011; Thompson, 2022; Alderson et al, 2022).

This was of major concern to Burgess (2011) in the Glasgow Bridges pilot project where the targeting of families at the early intervention stage became rather difficult due to a low rate of referral to service, resulting in the need to expand inclusion criteria to include children under 14 years of age from surrounding geographical areas. Furthermore, the decision was made to extend invitation to "kinship families" for a six month period, suggesting that the initial project did not include different "types" of family composition. However, those who required early intervention often had had support needs due to deep-seated or hidden difficulties (Burgess, 2011). While most of the research consulted emphasises the importance of preventative practice, it is clear that early intervention can be a challenge for services that are dependent on short-term funding.

Linked to long term interventions is the emphasis placed on the establishment of positive therapeutic relationships, with significant contact time between service users and professionals (Mitchell and Burgess, 2009). Research emphasised that it takes time to build trusting and supportive therapeutic relationships (Burgess, 2011) but that successfully doing so is associated with an increased in the likelihood of positive outcomes, including a reduction in substance use (Raistrick et al, 2006). Forrester et al (2013) found there to be a marked reduction in the number of children entering care, a reduction in substance use, improved parental and broader family wellbeing and family cohesion. While the length and intensity of the programme and relationships was not directly tied to these outcomes, they were important aspects of a whole service that worked alongside other elements to produce positive outcomes.

The research suggests that a number of aspects contribute to building a therapeutic relationship, including adopting a nurturing approach with service users; adopting a flexible approach that fits with the fluctuations of family life; and acknowledging that some issues may take longer to address and that not all objectives will be short-term (Burgess, 2011). Research emphasised the need to adopt flexible approaches, tailored to the individual circumstances of service users. Some interventions built in flexibility in the way staff organised their availability to service users, for example by maintaining an open door policy to service users during office hours or by offering phone calls and text messages as well as in-person meetings to facilitate access to professional support in a timely manner in-person contact time (Mitchell and Burgess, 2009).

4.4.3 Taking a holistic approach

The wider context of problem substance use (e.g. structural or systemic inequalities and ecological drivers) that create barriers to accessing and engaging with support services should be acknowledged, responded to, and challenged for effective whole family working. However, while academics and policy makers in the field acknowledge the contextual drivers of substance use and the evidence base shows the importance of adopting ecological approaches to service provision that address systemic inequalities of which substance use is a symptom (Gentile and Clapton, 2021), few projects acknowledge that such inequalities may act as barriers in engaging with family support services.

An exception is found in a Welsh mixed methods study of a service that worked with children at risk of entering care due to a parent's substance use (O'Connor et al. 2014). The research involved 27 families (84 children) and investigated the effect of short term intervention services. All families were referred due to child welfare concerns having reached statutory child protection thresholds. The project replicated a model of American "homebuilders" interventions in which practitioners were available for 24 hours a day and provided domiciliary care to families over 4-6 weeks. Therapeutic techniques used included motivational interviewing and solution focused brief therapy (O'Connor et al, 2014). Key to the project was challenging the binaries at play in narratives of family support, which lead to focus being predominantly placed on child protection or substance use related needs, thus losing sight of the intersectional nature of needs (O'Connor et al, 2014). The project found that narratives around substance use and societal perceptions of parental neglect could not be disconnected from the material factors noted in participant interviews (e.g. poverty, poor housing, domestic violence) and emphasised the importance of integrated models that recognise internal and external determinants. These were key to either promoting or hindering family engagement, developing nuanced understandings around the drivers and causes of substance use, and developing a specific toolkit of approaches (e.g. motivational interviewing or direct work with children) to strengthen family interventions (O'Connor et al, 2014).

Significant attention within the evidence base has been given to the gendered nature of parenting and the ways in which this becomes exacerbated in the context of substance use. For example, some research indicates that women may experience higher levels of fear around the loss of a child into the care system and their substance use may be more likely to be seen to negatively affect their parenting than their male counterparts (Thompson, 2022). This is seen in Thompson's (2022) qualitative mixed method evaluation of a WFA project in the North West of England that sought to offer support to parents, children and families affected by alcohol and substance use by exploring the way mother's make sense of their substance use and their experiences with various interventions that were perceived to either have helped or hindered their individual journeys to recovery. This identified the importance of family-based interventions that work with individuals in non-judgemental and empathetic ways and consider the needs of mothers as well as those of the family as a whole.

The need to acknowledge the systemic drivers of substance use and challenge individualised narratives around substance use is an overarching theme in the

literature and key to doing so is the provision of holistic support for non-substance use specific needs, sometimes described as "practical support".

An example of practical support provision is found in the Glasgow Bridges project, which delivered family-focused interventions to improve childhood resilience to adversity and, in turn, improve educational, health and wellbeing outcomes (Burgess, 2011). The project worked with 30 families (53 children up to the age of 14 and primarily their mothers/female carers) between 2009 and 2011. Children were referred for issues related to poor social skills, poor education outcomes, concerns around emotional attachment, and physical ill-health. Parents were primarily referred to the project for their substance use and a need for help with establishing boundaries and household routines. Referrals also noted low self-esteem, fraught family relationships, poor mental health and experiences of domestic violence as common issues for the families as a whole.

The project adopted an ecological approach, acknowledging the intersectional drivers of the situations the families found themselves in such as poverty, poor and insecure housing, the struggle to provide emotional, social and educational support for children and substance use (Burgess, 2011). It prioritised the promotion of resilience, developing the child's holistic wellbeing and emotional development, as well as educational attainment. In order to do so, the project offered a 'menu' of interventions for service staff to pick from to use with families. These included early morning support to establish routines to get children ready for school on time; individual and group parenting work; joint adult and child play sessions; educational support through individual and group work (e.g. homework support for children and their parents); and organised family outings. The findings suggested that interventions were most effective when approached creatively, such as by offering practical tasks like baking, crafts and playing board games to teach literacy, numeracy, sharing and communication skills (Burgess, 2011). By the end of the project, it found that most families had made some progress in most but not all areas (Burgess, 2011). Over a third (37%) of families showed improvement across the main outcomes measured. These included experiences at school; health and wellbeing; and parenting awareness, skills and confidence (Burgess, 2011). These outcomes were found to be directly connected to the interventions as a whole but the evaluation methodology does not allow for an assessment to be made concerning what specific practices within interventions were successful in producing positive outcomes. For example, school attendance rates were improved through early morning 'ready for school' support, while children's ability to manage the school environment, concentrate in class and co-operate with peers was supported by individual and group work. Improved child-specific outcomes included increased signs of confidence, greater ability to express feelings, increased participation in social activities and support networks, reduction in risk associated with having a substance using parent and in relation to their safety at home. Parentspecific outcomes included increased awareness of their child's needs (including diet and exercise needs), enhanced ability to communicate with their children and to manage behaviour in positive ways, demonstrated greater interest and ability to play creatively with children, school reports of increased involvement in their child's education, and increased confidence in their ability to make positive choices about their own and their family's future. Finally, there was some degree of reduction in

substance use or significant reduction/cessation, which parents attributed to the support and encouragement they received from staff and other service users.

Another example of good practice with regards to offering holistic support is identified in a report documenting the result of action research designed to both understand and evaluate the experiences of those receiving whole family preventative support from Circle (Gentile and Clapton, 2021). Circle is a Scottish third sector family welfare agency working with over four hundred families and children, providing services to families on the cusp of formal child protection in East Lothian.⁵ Based on the participation of 35 families over a period of 9 months (although working with the small sample size of 10 semi-structured interviews with parents and only 6 questionnaires completed by children and young people), it was found that offering practical support, focussed on the whole family and which primarily involved working with outreach support workers, helped families identify and address the challenges identified at the start of their involvement with the project. This included providing emotional support and showing commitment to the family by 'going the extra mile' through active listening, practical and material support (e.g. buying bedding, furniture), accompanying families on day-to-day activities like shopping or appointments, referring families on to additional support services where needed (e.g. general practitioners, nurseries, schools, welfare benefits, housing and childcare) (Gentile and Clapton, 2021: p.56). In evaluating Circle's whole family services, Gentile and Clapton (2021) found that after the intervention 43% of families had resolved all of the issues identified during the referral, 40% had resolved most or part of these, and 17% had resolved at least one.

4.4.4 Outreach workers

Central to the offering of practical support for families in effective whole family services was the provision of outreach support. The effectiveness of having outreach workers working closely with families was routinely noted by Mitchell and Burgess (2009) in their review of WFA interventions. Outreach workers may contribute to reducing barriers to access and promoting engagement by facilitating access to other services, for example by helping families navigate the system or by attending appointments to resolve issues affecting the family generally and beyond substance use (Gentile and Clapton, 2021). Families report that having someone making the complex procedures of formal child protection understandable to them and giving them the confidence and skills to advocate for themselves is important (Gentile and Clapton, 2021).

Most WFA activities were undertaken within the community and, more specifically, in the home of service users as engaging with families 'on their ground' was considered less intimidating. While interventions delivered in service users' home are not without difficulties (see Laird et al, 2017), they are associated with improved engagement and increased retention. Child-specific activities were more likely to occur outside of the home, either at a project's locale or as part of a social activity (Mitchell and Burgess, 2009).

-

⁵ Circle operates using an open referral system, with referrals coming from children and families statutory services, health visitors, schools, drugs and alcohol agencies, and other third sector organisations

When asked about the key attributes of effective outreach workers, service users referred to their being easy to talk to, straightforward, fostering positivity and hope, providing consistent support, going above and beyond, resolving problems alongside parents at their pace (particularly helping with navigating professional language, systems and processes), and operating under an ethics of care (i.e. showing respect and solidarity, while being solution focussed and asset-driven) (Gentile and Clapton, 2021).

Service users reported that having a family outreach worker who listened to them and their concerns resulted in improved communication between family members, and parents felt more confident which, in turn, helped in setting boundaries and routines for their children, while facilitating spending more time with children and promoting a parent's own active listening (Tillard, 2017; Gentile and Clapton, 2021). Parents reported that their support worker helped them support their children better and to make positive changes with regards to their substance use, improving quality of life, health and wellbeing by providing a space to help identify family strengths and rebuild relationships (McIntosh et al, 2006; Griesbach et al, 2008). Jansson et al (2003) found that intense family support saw a reduction in the amount of time children spent separated from their families and increased the likelihood of children being returned to their mothers' care. However, while there is evidence that the provision of an outreach worker is effective in leading to positive outcomes in terms of emotional wellbeing and support, caution should be taken with regards to the generalisability of the data due to its small sample size.

4.4.5 Peer support

One of the most effective elements identified in the evidence base in WFA services is peer support. This can take the form of involvement in peer discussion groups, and research suggests that they are seen as a safe space to converse with others with similar or shared experiences. Research also highlights the empowering effect of group interventions on individuals, restoring or increasing a feeling of agency as a result of engaging in mutual provision of support and advice (Covington, 2002; To et al, 2021). The literature suggests that involvement in peer discussion groups has a positive effect on substance use outcomes as well offering powerful therapeutic benefits across a range of wider wellbeing and social outcomes.⁶

A qualitative mixed method evaluation of a WFA intervention in the North East of England found that participation in a facilitated peer support group helped mothers to move beyond the individualisation and self-blame attached to substance use (Thompson, 2022). Participants reported a range of positive effects, including that this allowed them to vocalise a shared experience, realise they were not alone, offer advice and support to others at different stages of family recovery, reconnect and feel a sense of community and belonging⁷, and feel safe and supported without the fear of being judged by either professional facilitators or other group members (Thompson, 2022).

⁶ Similar benefits and positive outcomes have been reported in the context of mental health family group interventions (see McDonnell and Dyck, 2004; Lemmens et al, 2009).

⁷ People who use substances commonly report feeling disconnected and isolated from their communities and peers (see Mitchell and Burgess, 2009; Gentile and Clapton, 2021; Murphy et al, 2010; Copello et al, 2005; Circle, 2020).

Similarly, using qualitative findings from 13 evaluated Moving Parents and Children Together (MPACT) projects⁸, Templeton (2012) found that families benefited from meeting others having similar experiences to theirs and that this led to improved communication and a greater understanding of problem substance use and its impact on different members of the family. Furthermore, the research indicated that peer groups were very effective in giving children the space to meet other children 'just like them'. The study found improvements in familial relationships, a reduction in social service involvement in family life. Children were found to have improved educational performance, increased confidence and better management of negative emotions such as anger (Templeton, 2012).

Peer support was also found to assist the family as a whole in a number of salient ways in a pilot project in England (Murphy et al, 2010). Holding Families involved all members of a family in addressing parental substance use and its effects through a combination of facilitated family discussions, peer groups and individual direct support (e.g. activities with children). Using semi-structured interviews with children, parents and practitioners, the evaluation found that a whole family approach, and the practical sessions offered (mainly through group discussions), resulted in effective partnerships between parents and practitioners. Additionally, the peer discussions were found to be correlated with increased attempts to control or reduce substance use and to re-establish better parenting behaviours, including being more available to children by challenging parental isolation (Murphy et al, 2010).

An evaluation of family interventions in London (Velleman et al, 2005) for families affected by parental alcohol use, found that children became less anxious by the end of the project, coping responses improved, and in some cases this translated to improved school attendance, increased academic achievement and overall relationships with others. Parents, furthermore, reported becoming more aware of the impacts of their substance use and felt committed to reducing such impacts in the future (Velleman et al. 2005). This sat alongside improvements in self-esteem. family functioning with better communication, eating meals together, partaking in joint parent-child activities, with children reporting being able to regain a sense of 'childhood' (Copello et al, 2009; Murphy et al, 2010). Two-thirds of parents who engaged in two or more sessions saw an increase in sustained abstinence from substance use. As Copello et al (2009) found, there exists robust evidence that working with family members affected by substance use can trigger entry into treatment for the substance user and where this is not the case, there is an overall marked improvement in family outcomes that seek to address signs of distress and improve overall wellbeing.

4.5 Workforce implications

There is little literature with regards to the implications adopting a WFA has for substance use practitioners or the wider workforce. However, there are some references to workforce challenges that have arisen in practice. Implications for workforce are treated as an "add on" in the evidence base, which nonetheless acknowledges the importance of adopting specific workplace practices to encourage

_

⁸ There was a total of 837 children, 36 adults and over 30 group facilitators

participation and, by extension, lead to the production of positive outcomes in relation to substance use.

4.5.1 Training

Evidence suggests that training staff to interact with service users in nonjudgemental ways, acknowledging the importance of communication and challenging negative attitudes towards of substance use is important. Mitchell and Burgess (2009) note the importance of building upon practitioners' knowledge, awareness and understanding of the context in which substance use occurs. Specifically, they call for work to be done to develop practitioners' understanding of the factors that influences behaviour and family dynamics. Taylor et al (2008) argue that equipping practitioners with the skills to understand the psychological pressures families experience can assist practitioners in developing strategies for more effective and sustained engagements with families affected by substance use. As discussed above, developing positive relationships between service users and practitioners is important in ensuring engagement and, in turn, making progress (Thompson, 2020; McCarthy et al, 2020). Indeed, "for interventions to be deemed positive and something worthy of voluntary engagement, workers need to be caring and available, understand parents' problems and importantly acknowledge their strengths" (Thompson, 2022, p.633). Time, creativity and skill are required to overcome a service user's feelings of isolation or mistrust of professionals (Murphy et al, 2010).

Only one study focussed specifically on the workforce implications of adopting a WFA for substance use practitioners. Hampton (2012) evaluated a training program aimed at promoting a whole organisational shift towards a greater involvement of affected family members in treatment and services over a three year period. It found that staff who received immediate training reported increases in positive attitudes towards family-focussed practice and an increase in the adoption of family-focussed practices in their everyday work routines. The evaluation found that a large proportion of the barriers to family work could be alleviated through continued training and support, alongside changes to organisational structure and procedures. Hampton (2012) argues that family-focussed practices need to be developed over time and require a degree of flexibility from practitioners, with many finding family work complicated due to a series of factors beyond their control (e.g. time, funding and resources, and competing priorities of outside agencies).

Hampton's (2012) evaluation highlights some important insights for the implementation of whole family work. Specifically, there were a series of 'in house barriers' that were difficult to overcome. This included senior or staff with more experience expressing deep rooted preferences for individualistic practice, resulting in their contesting any institutional change. As such, the transition from individualistic to family-orientated work was found to present a difficult shift for staff, requiring close supervision (Hampton, 2012; see Jones and Scannell, 2002).

The research also noted the challenge of proving the "value" of whole family work, with there being notable resistance to such approaches in psychiatric services (Hampton, 2012). Staff members reported feeling that family work in substance use treatment was not recognised as valuable and therefore was underfunded by

commissioners (Hampton, 2012). This sits alongside the ecological backdrop of health and social care, in which care is provided against a backdrop of diminishing resources, higher workloads and burnout (Gentile and Clapton, 2021).

This suggests that the implementation of WFAs requires an ideological and financial commitment to transformation (Forrester et al, 2013; O'Conner, 2013). This is noted by McCarthy et al (2020) who argue that there is a relatively short history of traumainformed working in the UK, matched by a lack of routine staff training in traumainformed practice (Tomkins and Neal, 2018). There is therefore a need for resource for recruitment and retention of staff, and for staff training and support – especially where care is provided 24 hours a day (Gentile and Clapton, 2021).

McCarthy et al (2020) note that training should be provided before starting work and include topics from attachment theory to motivational interviewing, and management training so managers can support staff creativity. They also recommend the establishment of groups to encourage staff to reflect upon their practice. They also emphasise the risk that staff exposure to traumatic material (e.g. the service user's stories or experiences) might have a negative effect on their own mental health, leading to "burn out". As such, they argue that it is important for trauma-informed staff to be trained in maintaining personal and professional boundaries in order to safeguard their own wellbeing.

4.5.2 Negative attitudes and stigma

Challenging any negative attitudes that might exist in the workforce – and that constitute a major barrier to engagement – needs to be a priority in skill and training development (Kroll and Taylor, 2009; O'Connor et al, 2014). Mason (2012) in their examination of the perspectives of parents using intensive family support services in England, documented an extensive body of work that focusses on how social workers talk to parents. Forrester et al (2008) found that power asymmetries between social workers and service users impacted negatively on outcomes.

In overcoming these differences, McCarthy et al (2020) advocate for the importance of having practitioners with lived experience, thus providing a common ground and "language" between servicer users and workers. They also advocate for service users to have some say over the identity characteristics of the teams they work with. For instance, it is acknowledged that women who use substances may also have experienced domestic abuse (Thompson, 2020). As such, working exclusively with men may discourage women from engaging with services or may act a trigger, leading to increased harms (e.g. substance use) and presenting significant challenges to trauma-informed practice (Thompson, 2020).

4.5.3 Inter-agency collaboration

Multi-agency co-operation and joined-up working were found to be key to achieving positive outcomes. There was a sense that services remain fragmented despite there being evidence that collaboration across services is crucial to the production of positive outcomes (Gentile and Clapton, 2021). For example, Kroll and Taylor's (2009) research into family interventions in the South West of England found that challenges included the existence of varying thresholds for interventions

between collaborating services, confusion over confidentiality, the interpretation of protocols, and the definition of 'significant harm'.

Mitchell and Burgess (2009) call for the use of organisational structures to facilitate collaboration and co-ordination – streamlining roles and responsibilities, and implementing joined-up working practices. They argue that policies and procedures must be in place and reviewed on a regular basis to ensure they remain relevant and effective. Kroll and Taylor (2009) note the effectiveness of having a lead professional with specialist knowledge on drug misuse who is 'twin trained' and orchestrates the collaboration between different services.

Further emphasis was placed on the need for clarity around confidentiality and information sharing, especially at points of early intervention rather than only where child protection concerns are identified (McKeganey et al, 2002). A range of practices that can be used to assist cross-agency collaboration are suggested, including: designated advice-giving posts (e.g. child and family specialists located in drug and alcohol teams); crossover responsibilities for managers or managers across agencies; regular meetings to discuss emerging issues; or having joint commissioning frameworks (Kearney et al cited in Mitchell and Burgess, 2009).

4.6 Limitations with the existing evidence base

While the above literature shows clear examples of good practice in terms of working with families, there remains a number of identifiable caveats with regards to the reliability of the data.

4.6.1 Sample size

A large proportion, but not all (see Copello, Templeton and Velleman, 2006) of the findings in the studies were based on research undertaken with relatively small sample sizes and groups in general were not well represented. Despite this, it should be noted that the samples consulted in the various studies were generally representative of the demographics of users of a particular service. Nevertheless this does raise concerns with regards to the generalisability of the research findings. Small sample sizes mean that "what works" in the context of family support is based on the outcomes of few families and therefore questions remain about 1) whether "what works" could be effectively scaled up and 2) whether similar results would be yielded if such practices were adopted in services that catered for a greater number of families.

In addition, a large proportion of the evidence is quantitative. Kourgiantakis et al (2021) note that only five per cent of empirical studies consulted in their scoping review of family interventions in substance use contexts (95 articles) were qualitative. Despite this emphasis on quantitative data, researchers generally acknowledge the value of qualitative research on family interventions as it provides sociocultural perspectives on family needs for service provision, and helps to better understand the barriers and facilitating factors experienced by families (Copello et al, 2005; Neal et al, 2005; Orford, 2008; Kourgiantakis et al, 2021). Part of this focus on quantitative research is driven by the desire to measure progress against specific outcomes (Kourgiantakis et al, 2021). However this provides limited evidence to

contribute towards an increased understanding of how services are experienced by service users and limits the scope for including families in service design, delivery and evaluation.

Finally, research that has used qualitative methods to understand family experiences of intervention practices often relies on questionnaires, or interviews where other service members, facilitators or family members were present (O'Connor et al, 2014). Methodologically, this requires service-users to self-report on improved outcomes and there may be a risk of bias in terms of individual desires or feeling indebted to services. Alternatively, interview participants may chose to withhold certain information as a result of who was present at the time of data collection. There is therefore some caution to be had when interpreting the research findings.

4.6.2 Family composition

There are, similarly, concerns with regards to the composition of families included in the research reviewed. As previously discussed, there have been attempts to broaden definitions and understandings of "the family", moving beyond nuclear representations to include a whole host of individuals not strictly biologically related. However, the research reviewed uses an array of strict exclusion criteria for their participants which results in a narrow selection of families as broadly defined by biological relatedness (see Burgess, 2011). Furthermore, the studies do not systematically involve families as a whole and provide little clarity as to individual family composition (Mason, 2012; Alderson et al, 2022).

All the research cited in this review was limited to children and their parent(s), with little reference to the involvement of other care givers (directly related or not). Interestingly, the narrow understanding of family composition at the level of service provision has been attributed to the location in which family interventions take place (Laid et al, 2017). As mentioned above, interactions with families largely occur within the home and Laird et al (2017) argue that as a result, practitioners are more likely to base their understanding of who is a member of the family on who lives within the home. This could contribute to services only working with "living-in" family members.

As a result, there is very limited evidence to assess "what works" for other families structures. No research was identified that purposefully engaged with or included separated parents, fathers living away from their children but continuing to co-parent, or the partners of people who use substance who do not partake in parenting activities. Instead, the existing research focusses on axial relationships, which is further exemplified by an empirical focus on families where the parents uses substances – only two papers flagged in the literature search documented the use of family inclusive practices where the person using substances was a young person (see Velleman et al, 2006; Coombes et al, 2009).

Furthermore, there is also a gender imbalance in the service users and research participants. Laird et al (2017) noted that while there is an acknowledgement of the role of kinship ties in helping families affected by substance use, there is a tendency within case files to continually redirect attention back to mother-child relationships. This is seen across the studies included in this review. The majority of participants are women, which results in limited data on fathers (Thompson, 2022; Gentile and

Clapton, 2021). This gap is acknowledged across the majority of studies reviewed (Pander-Brick et al, 2014; Velleman et al, 2005; Mitchell and Burgess, 2009; Burgess, 2011; Leonard et al, 2018; Gentile and Clapton, 2021) and feeds into the gendered stigma attached to substance use and perceptions around parenting skills and proposed 'risk' (Thompson, 2022).

Finally, there is a lack of representation of families with neurodiverse members or families with different cultural and ethnic backgrounds, which in turn reshapes how the family unit is understood and the culturally-specific roles and responsibilities assigned to family members (Kourgiantakis et al, 2021).

There is a need for research to assess whether WFAs produce positive outcomes for families that are culturally diverse, composed of multiple family members with differing identities (including LGBTQ+ family relationships) and families with disabilities. All the papers included in this review explore projects undertaken within urban areas – research similarly needs to be undertaken that explores appropriate practices used to engaged isolated communities and challenges the increased visibility of families accessing services (Kroll and Taylor, 2009). Without understanding what works for different types of families, evidence on the effectiveness of WFAs should be considered with caution.

5. Conclusion

There are a number of clear examples of good practice within the existing literature on whole family approach. This includes challenging barriers to participation by offering flexible support, acknowledging and addressing the wider context in which substance use occurs and providing holistic support, working collaboratively and creatively with service users, and addressing the needs of the whole family unit and the individuals within it. It is important for services to intervene in a timely manner and on a long-term basis, as well as providing a range of practical and peer support for their service users.

WFA interventions have been evidenced to yield an array of positive outcomes across a range of domains (e.g. substance use, health, social and educational). However, due to limitations in the methodology and focus of existing research, there is limited overall clarity about the effectiveness of specific elements within WFA interventions and a number of caveats are noted with regards to the current literature.

Finally, there is also some evidence that the implementation of a WFA requires an ideological shift in current workforce practices, which carries implications for training and skills development. Once again, the specifics of the implications of implementing a WFA for the workforce remains underdeveloped in the evidence base.

The following section identifies further avenues for research.

5.1 Further areas for investigation

From this review on the existing literature relating to WFA, it is possible to make a number of recommendations for further research. The review identified a number of areas that would benefit from further exploration.

- 1. There is scope to **further clarify and define what constitutes a WFA** and how this differs from other terminology used in the field of child protection and beyond.
- The effectiveness of services has been evaluated with regards to whole services as opposed to their individual components, therefore the effectiveness of elements within an intervention remains unclear and would benefit from further research.
- 3. There is little evidence on **the implication on the workforce in adopting WFAs** and there remains little consideration as to 'what works' in terms of specific training methods and upskilling resources for practitioners these remain defined by core principles and ethos rather than definitive examples.

6. References

Akram, Y., Copello, A., and Moore, D. (2014). Family-based interventions for substance misuse: a systemic review of systemic reviews – protocol. *Systematic Reviews*. 3 (90), p.1-6.

Alderson, H., Mayrhofer, A., Smart, D., Muir, C., and McGovern, R. (2022). An Innovative Approach to Delivering a Family-Based Intervention to Address Parental Alcohol Misuse: Qualitative Findings from a Pilot Project. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health.* 19 (1), p.1-13.

Buckley, H., Carr, N., and Whelan, S. (2011). 'Like walking on eggshells': service user views and expectations of the child protection system. *Child and Family Social Work*, 16 (1), p.101-110.

Bunting, L., Webb, M., A., and Shannon, R. (2017). Looking again at troubled families: parents' perspectives on multiple adversities. *Child and Family Social Work*. 22 (1), p.31-40.

Burgess, C. (2011). Glasgow Bridges An Aberlour Family Service: Flnacl Action Research Report by the University of Stirling

Circle. (2020). Conversations for Change: Family Rights and Inclusion for families affected by substance use in East Lothian. Report. p.1-6.

Coombes, L., Allen, D., Marsh, M., and Foxcroft, D. (2009). The Strengthening Families Programme (SFP) 10-14 and Substance Misuse in Barnsley: The Perspectives of Facilitators and Families. Child Abuse Review. 18 (1), p.41-59.

Copello, A., G., Templeton, L., and Velleman, R. (2006). Family interventions for drug and alcohol misuse: is there a best practice?. Current Opinion Psychiatry. 19 (1), p.271-276.

Copello, A., G., Velleman, R., D., B., and Templeton, L., J. (2009). Family interventions in the treatment of alcohol and drug problems. *Drug and Alcohol Review.* 24 (4), p.369-385.

Covington, S. (2002). Helping women recover: Creating gender-responsive treatment. In. Straussner, S., L., A. and Brown, S. (Eds), *The handbook of addiction treatment for women: Theory and practice*. Jossey-Bass.

Devaney, C., and Dolan, P. (2017). Voice and meaning: the wisdom of Family Support veterans. *Child and Family Social Work*. 22 (1), p.10-20.

Featherstone, B., and Fraser, C. (2012). 'I'm just a mother. I'm nothing special, they're all professionals': parental advocacy as an aid to parental engagement. Child and Family Social Work. 17 (1). p.244-253.

Featherstone, B., Gupta, A., Morris, K., and Warner, J. (2016). Let's stop feeding the risk monster: Towards a social model of 'child protection'. *Families, Relationships and Societies.* X (x), p.1-16.

Forrester, D., Copello, A., Waissbein, C., and Pokhrel, S. (2008). Evaluation of an intensive family preservation service for families affected by parental substance misuse. Child Abuse Review. 17 (6), p.410-426.

Forrester, D., Holland, S., Williams, A., and Copello, A. (2013). Helping families where parents misuse drugs or alcohol? A mixed methods comparative evaluation of an intensive family preservation service. *Child and Family Social Work*. p.65-75.

Frost, N., Lloyd, A., and Jeffrey, L. (2003). *The RHP Companion to Family Support.* Russell Housing Publishing, Dorset.

Galanter, M., Dermatis, H., Keller, D., & Trujillo, M. (2002). Network Therapy for Cocaine Abuse: Use of Family and Peer Supports. American Journal on Addictions, 11, 161–166. Fals-Stewart, W., & O'Farrell, T. J. (2003). Behavioral family counseling and naltrexone for male opioid-dependent patients. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, 71 (1), p.432–442.

Galanter, M., Dermatis, H., Glickman, L., Maslansky, R., Sellers, M. B., Neumann, E., & Rahman- Dujarric, C. (2004). Network therapy: Decreased secondary opioid use during buprenorphine maintenance. *Journal of Substance Abuse Treatment*, 26 (1), p.313–318.

Galvani, S. (2010). Supporting families affected by substance use and domestic violence. The Tilda Goldberg Centre for Social Work and Social Care. Bedfordshire.

Glazer, S. S., Galanter, M., Megwinoff, O., Dermatis, H., & Keller, D. S. (2003). The role of therapeutic alliance in network therapy: A family and peer support-based treatment for cocaine abuse. *Substance Abuse*, 22 (1), p.93–100

Gentile, A., and Clapton, G. (2021). Thinking Family, Acting Family: A Case Study of 'The Whole Family' Approach.

Griesbach, D., Kosonen, M., and DOlev, R. (2008). Evaluation of the Aberlour Outreach Service, *Griesbach and Associates*. Crieff.

Gupta, A., Featherstone, B., and White, S. (2014). Reclaiming humanity: from capacities to capabilities in understanding parenting in adversity. *British Journal of Social Work*, 46 (2), p.339-354.

Gupta, A., Blumhardt, H., and ATD Fourth World. (2018). Poverty exclusion and child protection: the contribution of 'the politics of recognition and respect'. *European Journal of Social Work*, 21 (2), p.247-259.

Hampson, C., L. (2012). Integrating Family-Focused Practice into Routine Addiction Services. PhD Thesis.

Jansson, L., M., Svikis, D., S., and Beilinson, P. (2003). Effectiveness of case management services for offspring of drug-dependent women. *Substance Use and Misuse.* 38 (1), p.1933-1952.

Kalil, A. (2003). Family resilience and good child outcomes: a review of the literature. Centre for Social Research and Evaluation. Wellington.

Kourgiantakis, T., Ashcroft, R., Mohamud, F., Fearing, G., and Sanders, J. (2021). Family-focused practices in addictions: A scoping review. *Journal of Social Work Practice in the Addictions*. 21 (1), p.18-53.

Kroll, B., and Taylor, A. (2009). Interventions for children and families where there is parental drug misuse. Department of Health. p.1-6.

Laird, S., E., Morris, K., Archard, P., and Clawson, R. (2017). Working with the whole family: What case files tell us about social work practices. *Child and Family Social Work*. 22 (1), p.1322-1329.

Lemmens, G., Eisler, I., Dierick, P., Lietaer, G., and Demyttenaere, K. (2009). Therapeutic factors in a systemic multi-family group treatment for major depression: patients' and partners' perspectives. *Journal of Family Therapy*. 31 (1), p.250-269.

Leonard, R., A., Linden, M., and Grant, A. (2018). Family-focused Practice for Families Affected by Maternal Mental Illness and Substance Misuse in Home Visiting: A Qualitative Systematic Review. *Journal of Family Nursing*. 24 (2), p.128-155.

Lewis, C., and Lamb, M., E. (2007). *Understanding fatherhood: a review of recent research.* Joseph Rowntree Foundation. Lancaster.

Mason, C. (2012). Social work the 'art of relationship': parents' perspectives on an intensive family support project. *Child and Family Social Work*. 17 (1), p.368-377.

McCarthy, L., Parr, S., Green, S., and Reeve, K. (2020). Understanding Models of Support for People Facing Multiple Disadvantage: A Literature Review. Project Report. Sheffield, Sheffield Hallam University.

McDonell, M., and Dyck, D. (2004). Multiple-family group treatment as an effective intervention for children with psychological disorders. *Clinical Psychology Review.* 24 (1), p.685-706.

Mendoza, M., R., Saldivar, G., Loyola, L., Rodriquez, E., and Galvan, J. (2010). Gender inequalities, substance abuse and treatment barriers for women in prison. *Salud Mental*, 33 (1), p.499-506.

Mitchell, F., & Burgess, C. (2009). Working with families affected by parental substance misuse: A research review. Scottish Child Care & Protection Network.

Morgan, D., H., G. (2011). Locating 'Family Practices'. Sociological Research. 16 (4), p.1-9.

Morris, K., White, S., Doherty, P., and Warwick, L. (2017). Out of time: theorising family in social work practice. *Child and Family Social Work*. 22 (1), p.51-60.

Munro, E. (2011). The Munro Review of Child Protection: Final Report. Department of Education. United Kingdom.

Murphy, M., Foley, M., Long, T., Yates, P., Murphy, C., Halligan, J., and Doherty, P. (2010). Evaluation of the holding families East Lancashire (pilot) project. Research Paper.

O'Connor, L., Forrester, D., Holland, S., and Williams, A. (2014). Perspectives on children's experiences in families with parential substance misuse and children protection interventions. *Children and Youth Services Review*. 38 (1), p.66-74.

Ordord, J., Copello, A., Velleman, R., and Templeton, L. (2010). Family members affected by a close relative's addiction: The stress-strain-coping-support model. *Drugs: Education, Prevention and Policy.* 17 (1), p.36-43.

Pander-Brick, C., Burgess, A., Eggerman, M., McAllister, F., Pruett, K., and Leckman, J.,F. (2014). Practitioner review: Engaging fathers – recommendations for a game change in parenting interventions based on a systematic review of the global evidence. *The Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*. 55 (11), p.1187-1212.

Raistrick, D., Heather, N., and Godfrey, C. (2006). Review of the effectiveness of treatment for alcohol problems. National Treatment Agency for Substance Misuse.

Templeton, L. (2012). Supporting families living with parental substance misuse: the M-PACT (Moving Parents and Children Together) programme. Child and Family Social Work. 19 (1), p.76-88.

Tew, J., Morris, K., White, S., Featherstone, B., and Fenton, S. (2016). What has happed to 'Think Family' – challenges and achievements in implementing family inclusive practice. *Parental Mental Health and Child Welfare Work*, 1 (1), p.59-64.

Thoburn, J., Cooper, N., Brandon, M., and Connolly, S. (2013). The place of think family approaches in child and family social work: messages from a process evaluation of an English pathfinder service. *Children and Youth Services Review*, 35 (1), p.228-236.

Thompson, K., (2022). Biographical histories of gendered parental substance use: Messages from mothers to professionals as to what interventions help or hinder journeys of recovery. *Child and Family Social Work.* 27 (1), p.626-634.

Tillard, B. (2017). Informal help from family support workers for families in France. *Child and Family Social Work*. 22 (1), p.1-9.

Tunstill J., and Blewett, J. (2015). Mapping the journey: outcome-focused practice and the role of interim outcomes in family support services. *Child and Family Social Work*. 20 (1), p.234-243.

Van Houte, S., Bradt, L., Vandenbroeck, M., and Bouverne-De Bie, M. (2013). Professionals' understanding of partnership with parents in the context of family support programmes. *Child and Family Social Work*. 20 (1), p.116-124.

Van Ryzin, M., J., Roseth, C., J., Fosco, G., M., Lee., Y., and Chen, I. (2016). A component-centered meta-analysis of family-based prevention programs for adolescent substance use. *Clinical Psychology Review.* 45 (1), p.72-80.

Velleman, R., and Templeton, L. (2007). Understanding and modifying the impact of parents' substance misuse on children. Advances in Psychiatric Treatment. 13 (1), p.79-89.

Velleman, R., D., B., Templeton, L., J., and Copello, A., G. (2005). The role of the family in preventing and intervening with substance use and misuse: a comprehensive review of family interventions, with a focus on young people. Drug and Alcohol Review. 24 (1), p.93-109.

Walsh, J., and Mason, W. (2018). Walking the Walk: Changing Familial Forms, Government Policy and Everyday Social Work Practice in England. Social Policy and Society. 17 (4), p.603-618.

Whittaker, A., Williams, N., Chandler, A., Cunningham-Burley, S., McGorm, K., and Matthews, G. (2016). The burden of care: a focus group study of healthcare practitioners in Scotland talking about parental drug misuse. Health and Social Care in the Community. 24 (5), p.72-80.

Appendix A : Search Strategy

Search Inclusion Criteria:

Initial Query:

("Whole family" OR "Whole family approach" OR "whole-family approach" OR "family focussed practice" OR "family inclusive practice" OR "caringscapes" OR "family practice" OR "family solutions" OR "Think Family" OR "family group conferencing" OR "family-based intervention")

Broader Query:

("Whole family" OR "whole family approach" OR "family inclusive practice" OR "family inclusion" OR "family support" OR "family practice" OR "family social work" OR "family-based support services" OR "relationship-based practice" OR "family-based interventions" OR "caringscapes" OR "family-minded practice" OR "family orientated practice" OR "family solutions" OR "Think Family" OR "family group conferencing" OR "family group decision-making" OR "Child welfare" OR "Child protection")

Core Principles of the WFA:

("co-operation" OR "recognition" OR "empowerment" OR "trauma" OR "trauma-informed" OR "inclusion" OR "involved" OR "rights" OR "partnership" OR "advocacy" OR "coproduction" OR "participation" OR "collaboration" OR "strengths" OR "asset" OR "preventative" OR "workforce")

What works:

("Outcomes" OR "wellbeing" OR "support" OR "recovery" or "potential")

Context:

("Substance use" OR "substance misuse" OR "substance abuse" OR "drug addiction" OR "drug use" OR "drug misuse")

Full search:

("Whole family" OR "Whole family approach" OR "whole-family approach" OR "family focussed practice" OR "family inclusive practice" OR "caringscapes" OR "family practice" OR "family solutions" OR "Think Family" OR "family group conferencing" OR "family-based intervention") AND ("Substance use" OR "substance misuse" OR "substance abuse" OR "drug addiction" OR "drug u



© Crown copyright 2023

You may re-use this information (excluding logos and images) free of charge in any format or medium, under the terms of the Open Government Licence. To view this licence, visit http://www.nationalarchives.gov.uk/doc/open-government-licence/ or e-mail: psi@nationalarchives.gsi.gov.uk. Where we have identified any third party copyright information you will need to obtain permission from the copyright holders concerned.

The views expressed in this report are those of the researcher and do not necessarily represent those of the Scottish Government or Scottish Ministers.

This document is also available from our website at www.gov.scot. ISBN: 978-1-83521-161-8

The Scottish Government St Andrew's House Edinburgh EH1 3DG

Produced for the Scottish Government by APS Group Scotland PPDAS1331722 (07/23) Published by the Scottish Government, July 2023





Social Research series ISSN 2045-6964 ISBN 978-1-83521-161-8

Web Publication www.gov.scot/socialresearch

PPDAS1331722 (07/23)